

REQUEST FOR PROPOSAL

FOR

COMPREHENSIVE OPERATIONAL ANALYSIS

Solano County Transit (SolTrans) Vallejo, California

SOLICITATION NO. 2017-RFP-05

PROPOSALS DUE NOVEMBER 29, 2017

ISSUED FOR SOLICITATION

OCTOBER 26, 2017

I. NOTICE TO CONTRACTORS

NOTICE IS GIVEN that sealed proposals are requested by Solano County Transit, (SolTrans), a joint powers authority, for a Comprehensive Operational Analysis. All proposals shall be submitted in response to the conditions of this "REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS" for Comprehensive Operational Analysis (hereinafter referred to as RFP)," dated October 26, 2017, said RFP being on file in the offices of SolTrans located at 311 Sacramento Street, Vallejo, California, 94590.

Proposals must be contained in a sealed envelope and appropriately labeled as described in the Section entitled Schedule & Submittal Instructions. Proposals must be received at the offices of SolTrans, at or before 2:00 p.m. on Wednesday, November 29, 2017.

Proposals received after 2:00 p.m. on November 29, 2017 will be considered late and may be excluded from consideration.

A. Obtaining Documents

Proposal documents may be obtained in person at the SolTrans office at 311 Sacramento Street, Vallejo, California, 94590 or electronically at:

www.soltransride.com/about-soltrans/doing-business-with-soltrans/procurements

Documents requested by mail will be packaged and sent postage paid.

B. Validity of Proposals

Proposals and subsequent offers shall be valid for a period of not less than ninety (90) days after proposal deadline.

C. Pre-Proposal Conference

No pre-proposal conference will be held for this project.

D. Proposal Inquiries and Contacts

Inquiries may be submitted via email, personal delivery, by mail (return receipt requested), or by facsimile (fax). Proposal inquiries submitted by personal delivery shall be deemed received at the date and time of delivery. SolTrans is under no obligation to consider any proposal inquires that are not submitted as provided herein.

More information, and all communications regarding this Request for Proposal, including those seeking clarification of the RFP documents, must be submitted in writing (email preferred), and directed to:

Michael Abegg Planning & Operations Manager michael@soltransride.com Phone 707-736-6983 311 Sacramento Street Vallejo, CA 94590

All emails sent to michael@soltransride.com will receive a brief confirmation email in return. PROPOSERS who do not receive a confirmation within one day of submitting questions or requests for clarification should contact Michael Abegg to confirm receipt or to resubmit questions and clarifications.

E. Equal Employment Opportunity and DBE/SBE Requirements

It is SolTrans' policy to ensure that Contractors shall not discriminate based on race, color, religious creed, national origin, ancestry, sex, physical disability or other protected class in the performance of SolTrans contracts.

Although there is no specific goal or requirement to use participation by Disadvantage Business Enterprises (DBE) for this project, SolTrans highly encourages the participation of Disadvantaged Business Enterprises (DBE). SolTrans encourages all prime Contractors to utilize qualified SBE (Small Business Enterprise) sub-Contractors on SolTrans projects, and promotes the direct purchase of goods from qualified SBEs by utilizing SBE vendors when such vendors are available and the price of the goods or services sought is reasonable.

Table of Contents

I.	NO	TICE TO CONTRACTORS	i
A	Α.	Obtaining Documents	i
E	3.	Validity of Proposals	i
(.	Pre-Proposal Conference	i
Ι).	Proposal Inquiries and Contacts	i
E	Ξ.	Equal Employment Opportunity and DBE/SBE Requirements	. ii
SEC	CTIO	N 1. GENERAL INFORMATION	. 1
1	.1	Introduction	. 1
1	.2	Organization of the RFP	. 1
1	3	SolTrans' Rights	. 2
1	.4	PROPOSERS' Responsibilities	. 2
1	.5	Consequence of Submission of Proposal	. 3
1	.6	Cost of Submitting Proposals	. 4
SEC	CTIO	N 2. BACKGROUND	. 1
2	2.1	Agency Description	. 1
2	2.2	Project Description	. 1
SEC	CTIO	N 3. SCHEDULE & SUBMITTAL INSTRUCTIONS	. 3
3	3.1	Schedule	. 3
3	3.2	Proposal Submission.	. 3
3	3.3	Proposal Content	. 4
3	3.4	Pre-Proposal Conference	. 5
3	3.5	Written Questions	. 5
3	3.6	Addenda	. 6
3	3.7	Clarifications/Interviews	. 6
3	3.8	Accuracy in Reporting Requested Information	. 6
SEC	CTIO	N 4. PROPOSAL REQUIREMENTS	. 7
4	1	Performance Requirement	. 7
4	1.2	Content of Technical Proposals	. 7
		Documentation of Qualifications and Related Experience	. 7
		Client References	. 7
		Technical Approach and Methodology	
		Implementation Plan	. 8
201	7 DE	ED 05 Comprehensive Operational Analysis	

	Certifications, Forms and Declarations (Appendix A)	8
4.3	Content of Cost Proposal	8
4.4	Insurance	9
4.5	Willingness to Accept Proposed Arrangements	9
SECT	TION 5. EVALUATION AND SELECTION	10
5.1	Evaluation and Selection Process	10
5.2	Evaluation Criteria	10
5.3	Notification to Unsuccessful PROPOSERS	11
SECT	TION 6. PROTEST PROCEDURES	12
6.1	Definitions	12
6.2	Protest Procedures	12
F	Filing Procedure:	12
(Confidentiality:	13
V	Withholding of Award:	13
F	Processing the Request:	13
1	Notification:	13
A	Appeal:	13
SECT	TION 7. SCOPE OF SERVICES	15
7.1	Project Overview	15
7.2	Project Objectives	16
7.3	Resources	17
1	1. Previous Studies and Analysis	17
2	2. Ridership Data	17
3	3. Financial Data	17
4	4. Customer Requests for Service	17
5	5. Schedules/Blocking/Runcuts	17
ϵ	5. Operating Conditions	17
7	7. Route Maps	17
8	B. Demographic and Community Data	18
9	9. Survey Data	18
1	10. Additional Information	18
7.4	Expectations	18
1	1. Roles of Vendor and SolTrans	18
2	2. Work Tasks	18

3. Reports	19
4. Meetings and Presentations	19
5. Implementation Assistance	19
APPENDIX A - REQUIRED FORMS	20
APPENDIX B - SOLTRANS STANDARD CONTRACT	29

SECTION 1. GENERAL INFORMATION

1.1 Introduction

SolTrans is issuing this Request for Proposals (RFP) to select a Contractor using Best Value Procurement Guidelines to provide a Comprehensive Operational Analysis. The goal of this solicitation is to enter into a Contract with the firm that will be able to best meet SolTrans' needs.

SolTrans has prepared a Scope of Services (see Section 7) and a Standard Contract (see Appendix B) that define the scope of services, performance standards, term, compensation mechanism, insurance requirements, and other contractual issues.

Proposers shall provide a clear, concise explanation of the proposer's capability to satisfy the requirements of this RFP and the Attached Standard Contract. Each proposal shall be submitted in the requested format and shall provide all pertinent information, including but not limited to information relating to the contractor's capability, experience, financial resources, management structure and key personnel, and other information as specified in Section Five (5) or otherwise required in this RFP.

Solano County Transit is referred to as "SolTrans". Proposers are referred to as the "PROPOSER" or "Bidder" or "Contractor" or "CONTRACTOR".

1.2 Organization of the RFP

The RFP is organized into seven (7) sections, and includes Appendices A and B.

Section 1 consists of information regarding the introduction and purpose, RFP organization, SolTrans rights, PROPOSER responsibilities, contact restrictions, consequence of proposal submission, and cost of submitting proposals.

Section 2 contains background information, including relevant project and other related information.

Section 3 identifies the procurement schedule and proposal submittal instructions.

Section 4 provides instructions on the required content of the proposals.

Section 5 describes the evaluation and selection process and criteria.

Section 6 identifies the protest procedures.

Section 7 describes the type of services SolTrans is requesting to be performed.

The appendices contain additional information required for proposal preparation including the Required Forms and the Standard Contract.

Page 1

1.3 SolTrans' Rights

The SolTrans' rights include, but are not limited to, the following:
☐ Issuing addenda to the RFP, including extending or revising the time line for submittals.
☐ Withdrawing, reissuing, or modifying the RFP.
Requesting clarification and/or additional information from any PROPOSER at any point in the procurement process.
Executing an Contract with a PROPOSER on the basis of the original written proposal (without conducting interviews) and/or any other information submitted by the PROPOSER during the procurement process.
Rejecting any or all proposals, waiving irregularities in any proposals, accepting or rejecting all or any part of any proposals, waiving any requirements of the RFP, as may be deemed to be in the best interest of SolTrans.
Proposals shall be evaluated on a "Best Value" basis. This solicitation will utilize the Federal Transit Administration's (FTA) Best Practices Manual's definition for "Best Value" as follows:
"Best Value" is a selection process in which proposals contain both price and qualitative components, and award is based upon a combination of price and qualitative considerations. Qualitative considerations may include technical design, technical approach, quality of proposed personnel, and/or management plan. The award selection is based upon consideration of a combination of technical and price factors to determine (or derive) the offer deemed most advantageous and of the greatest value to the procuring agency.
SolTrans may, but is not bound to, commence negotiations with selected PROPOSERS deemed by SolTrans to be within the "competitive range". The "competitive range" will consist of those proposals which have a reasonable chance, following committee evaluation of proposals in accordance with the published RFP evaluation criteria, of being selected for award. The competitive range may be selected and refined by the selection committee at any time following initial review of the written proposals.
SolTrans reserves the right to audio and video record any and all live meetings, including conferences and interviews, with potential and actual PROPOSERs and staff during any and all phases of this RFP process. All recordings shall be deemed confidential until after the notice of intent to award is issued with the exception of open public meetings.
1.4 PROPOSERS' Responsibilities
It is the responsibility of each PROPOSER to:
□ Examine this RFP, including all appendices and the attached Contract, thoroughly.

Page 2

- □ Register as a SolTrans Vendor at <u>www.soltransride.com/about-soltrans/doing-business-with-soltrans/vendor-registration-form.</u>
- □ Become familiar with local conditions that may affect cost, permitting, progress, performance, or services described in this RFP.
- □ Consider all federal, state and local laws, statutes, ordinances, regulations and other applicable laws, rules and regulations that may affect costs, permitting, progress, performance, or services.
- □ Clarify, with SolTrans, any conflicts, errors, or discrepancies in this RFP prior to the Proposer Ouestions/Clarifications submission deadline as provided in the RFP Schedule.
- □ Agree not to collaborate or discuss with other PROPOSERs the content of the proposal or service fees proposed.
- □ Prior to submitting a proposal, each PROPOSER will, at his/her own expense, make or obtain any additional examinations, investigations, and studies; and obtain any additional information and data that may affect costs, permitting, progress, performance or furnishing of the project that PROPOSER deems necessary to determine its proposal.
- □ Each PROPOSER shall use mail, fax, email or other delivery method or mechanism at its own risk, and SolTrans shall not be obligated to accept or respond to any submission that is delayed due to delivery failures.

1.5 Consequence of Submission of Proposal

The submission of a proposal will constitute a binding representation and warranty by the PROPOSER that the PROPOSER has reviewed all aspects of the RFP and its proposal; that the PROPOSER is aware of the applicable facts pertaining to the RFP process, its procedures and requirements; that the PROPOSER has read and understands the RFP and has complied with every requirement; that without exception the proposal is premised upon performing and furnishing the services and equipment required by this RFP and the attached Contract and such means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures as may be indicated in or required by this RFP and the Contract; and that the RFP is sufficient in scope and detail to indicate and convey understanding of all terms and conditions for performance and furnishing of the project.

The submission of a proposal shall not be deemed an agreement between the PROPOSER and SolTrans. The proposal is a contractual offer by the PROPOSER to perform services in accord with the proposal. Specifically, the following provisions apply:

- □ SolTrans shall not be obligated to respond to any proposal submitted nor be bound in any manner by the submission of a proposal.
- □ Acceptance of a proposal by SolTrans obligates the PROPOSER to enter into a Contract with SolTrans for the performance of the services chosen by SolTrans at its sole discretion.
- □ The Contract shall not be binding or valid against SolTrans unless and until it is executed by SolTrans and the selected PROPOSER, and any required bonding, insurance, or other surety guarantee has been accepted by SolTrans.

The proposals received shall become the exclusive property of SolTrans. At such time as a Notice of Intent to Award is issued, all proposals submitted in response to this RFP shall become a matter of public record and shall be regarded as public records, with the exception of those elements in each proposal which are trade secrets as that term is defined in Government Code section 6254.7 and which are so marked as "TRADE SECRET", "CONFIDENTIAL" or "PROPRIETARY". Every page of the proposal containing such information shall be clearly marked as such on the top of each page containing information corresponding to the designation. However, proposals that indiscriminately identify all or most of the proposal as exempt from disclosure with justification may be found technically unacceptable. SolTrans shall not in any way be liable or responsible to any PROPOSER or other person for any disclosure of any such records or portions thereof, whether the disclosure is deemed to be required by law, by an order of a court, or occurs through inadvertence, mistake, or negligence on the part of SolTrans or its officers, agents or employees.

1.6 Cost of Submitting Proposals

The cost of investigating, preparing, and submitting a proposal is the sole
responsibility of the PROPOSER and shall not be chargeable in any manner to
SolTrans. SolTrans will not reimburse any PROPOSER for any costs associated
with the preparation and submission of a proposal, including but not limited to,
expenses incurred in making an oral presentation, participating in an interview,
or negotiating a Contract with SolTrans.

October 26, 2017

SECTION 2. BACKGROUND

This section includes background information relevant to the scope of services. Please note that the data provided is for informational purposes only. SolTrans does not certify the accuracy of the information provided. PROPOSER should not rely on this section for developing proposals and service costs.

2.1 Agency Description

Solano County Transit (SolTrans) is a Joint Powers Authority that provides public transportation to the southern Solano County cities of Vallejo and Benicia.

The SolTrans joint powers agreement was approved in the Fall of 2010 by the City of Benicia, the City of Vallejo, and the Solano Transportation Authority to build a unified public transit system in southern Solano County. On July 1, 2011, SolTrans officially assumed responsibility for transit operations and all its related public transit programs, previously provided for by its member cities of Vallejo and Benicia.

SolTrans provides local and express bus service to the Solano County cities of Vallejo, Benicia and Fairfield, with express bus service connecting to the Contra Costa County communities of El Cerrito, Pleasant Hill and Walnut Creek with regional connections to rapid transit service. There are currently 16 routes in operation. The SolTrans fixed route fleet consists of 21 diesel hybrids, 3 conventional diesel, and two new battery electric buses for local service and 21 over the road buses for express service, of which 6 are powered by compressed natural gas and the remainder are diesel powered.

In addition to fixed route service, SolTrans provides ADA complementary paratransit bus service, general public dial-a-ride service within Benicia, and administers Local and Intercity Taxi Scrip Programs. Solano County's Intercity Taxi Scrip Program is an innovative, award winning program that provides direct service between cities in Solano County for ambulatory ADA Paratransit qualified individuals. The demand response fleet consists of 12 gasoline powered cutaway vehicles.

Organizational Structure

There are 15 staff that work directly for SolTrans located at 311 Sacramento Street, Vallejo Transit Center ("VTC"). The Agency contracts with National Express Transit ("NEXT") to perform the operations and maintenance functions of the transit system. There are approximately 100 Next employees who consist of drivers, road supervisors, dispatchers, customer service representatives, mechanics for vehicle, bus stop maintenance, and maintenance of the operation and maintenance facility at 1850 Broadway Street, Vallejo. In addition, there are five Next management personnel. Customer service functions are performed at VTC as well as at the operations and maintenance facility.

2.2 Project Description

SolTrans is requesting proposals from qualified firms or consultant teams ("Vendors") to undertake a Comprehensive Operational Analysis (COA) of its current local fixed-route bus and 2017-RFP-05 Comprehensive Operational Analysis

general public demand-response services. This analysis should lead to recommendations for program and service design and improvements for overall system efficiency and operational effectiveness.

The scope of services in Section 7 below will describe the required services in more detail.

SECTION 3. SCHEDULE & SUBMITTAL INSTRUCTIONS

3.1 Schedule

SolTrans will attempt to adhere to the following schedule. This schedule may change due to unforeseen circumstances and at the sole discretion of SolTrans. Changes will be conveyed to proposers at the earliest opportunity possible through written addenda.

Activity	Date
Request For Proposal Release Date	OCTOBER 26, 2017
Deadline for written RFP Clarifications/Questions	NOVEMBER 10, 2017, 4:00 PST
Responses to questions posted to SolTrans website	NOVEMBER 14, 2017
Proposals Due	NOVEMBER 29, 2017, 2:00 PST
Oral Presentations/Interviews (If Required)	Week of DECEMBER 4, 2017
Proposal Review, Negotiations, Scoring	NOVEMBER 30, 2017 - DECEMBER 14, 2017
Notice of Intent to Award	DECEMBER 15, 2017
Projected Award Date	DECEMBER 21, 2017
Projected Contract Start Date	JANUARY 8, 2018

All Dates Following Proposal Submission Date are Estimated

3.2 Proposal Submission

Sealed proposals must be received by Solano County Transit, in accordance with the Notice to Contractors and the RFP Schedule listed in Section 3.1. If not previously delivered, proposals may be hand delivered to SolTrans Ticket Office at the address below, on the due date at the time and on the date listed in the Notice to Contractors and the RFP Schedule listed in Section 3.1. Proposals shall be in sealed packets labeled "2017-RFP-05 Comprehensive Operational Analysis (SolTrans)" to:

Michael Abegg Planning & Operations Manager SolTrans 311 Sacramento Street Vallejo, CA 94590

Proposals should be limited to 30 pages unless otherwise specified in the Solicitation. This 30 page limitation does not include SolTrans Forms and Certifications, resumes and cost proposal. Standard marketing materials and brochures are included in the page limitation and are discouraged. **Technical Proposal** One (1) original bound, four (4) standard three hole punched copies of proposal and one (1) electronic PDF copy on a USB flash drive or CD-ROM must be received by SolTrans by the RFP Proposal due date and time listed in the Notice to Contractors and the RFP Schedule listed in Section 3.1. Technical proposals must be sealed and marked "Technical Proposal for 2017-RFP-05 – Comprehensive Operational Analysis." Proposals received after the specified date and time provided in the Notice to Contractors shall be considered late and may be excluded from consideration. Cost Proposal One (1) original bound, four (4) standard three hole punched copies of proposal and one (1) electronic PDF copy on a USB flash drive or CD-ROM must be received by SolTrans by the RFP Proposal due date and time listed in the Notice to Contractors and the RFP Schedule listed in Section 3.1. Cost Proposals must be in a separate sealed envelope and labeled "Cost Proposal for 2017-RFP-05 Comprehensive Operational Analysis." Proposals received after the specified date and time provided in the Notice to Contractors shall be considered late and may be excluded from consideration. 3.3 **Proposal Content** All proposals must include the following: П **Cover letter** that provides the following information: Name, address, and telephone email and fax number of PROPOSER and key a. contact person. b. Description of type of business organization (e.g., corporation, partnership, limited liability company, including joint venture teams and subcontractors) submitting proposal. Name of entity that would sign an Contract if one is negotiated for this project. c.

- d. A written statement warranting that the requirements of the project as described in this RFP, its appendices and all addenda, by listing all addenda and dates received hereto, have been reviewed and the PROPOSER has conducted all necessary due diligence to confirm material facts upon which the proposal is based.
- e. A written statement acknowledging validity of the proposal contents, costs, and services fees for a period of 90 days after the submission deadline.

f. Client reference list as stated in section 4 of the RFP.
g. An officer or agent of the PROPOSER who is duly authorized to bind the company to the proposal must sign the cover letter.
Executive Summary (not to exceed 2 pages) that highlights the major elements of PROPOSER'S qualifications and proposal. All information should be provided in a concise manner.
Responses to all required elements requested in Section 4. The proposal responses shall be organized in identifiable sections as outlined in Section 4 of this RFP, so that all requested information can be readily found.
Completion and inclusion of all required forms (as listed in Appendix A). All PROPOSERS shall complete, sign and include all required forms in their proposal. Any proposal that does not contain the required forms may be deemed non-responsive.
All pages of the proposal must be numbered for reference.

SolTrans may waive any immaterial technical variations in its sole discretion.

3.4 Pre-Proposal Conference

A pre-proposal conference will <u>not</u> be held for this project.

3.5 Written Questions

PROPOSERS may submit written questions and requests for clarification or additional information regarding the meaning or intent of the RFP content, its process and appendices to be received no later than 2:00 p.m. on the date listed in the RFP Schedule.

The preference for method of submission of written questions is via email to the following person:

Michael Abegg Planning & Operations Manager michael@soltransride.com

Telephone: (707) 736-6983

SolTrans will not respond to questions received after the time and date listed in the RFP Schedule. Due consideration will be given to the time it may take to respond to SolTrans' final responses to questions. All written questions and any changes, interpretations, or clarifications considered necessary by SolTrans in response to PROPOSER questions will be posted online at the above website addresses as addenda. Only answers issued in writing and/or posted on the SolTrans website by SolTrans will be binding on SolTrans. Oral and other interpretations or clarifications including those provided at the pre-proposal conference will be without legal effect.

3.6 Addenda

Modifications to this RFP shall be made only by written addenda, issued by SolTrans, to all RFP holders of record. In order to receive Addenda and submit questions regarding the RFP, all PROPOSERS must register with SolTrans at www.soltransride.com/about/doing-business-with-soltrans/vendor-registration-form/.

Verbal instructions, interpretations, and changes shall not serve as official expressions and shall not be binding on SolTrans. All cost adjustments or other changes resulting from said addenda shall be taken into consideration by PROPOSERS and included in their proposals.

3.7 Clarifications/Interviews

SolTrans reserves the right to base its decision solely on the written proposals without performing interviews. PROPOSER may be asked to clarify proposal information through writing or interviews. The clarification period will begin when the proposals are submitted. PROPOSERS shall be prepared to attend an interview with the Evaluation Committee. The PROPOSER'S selected team or individual must be available to answer questions at the interview and may be questioned individually.

Solano County Transit reserves the right to audio and/or video record any and all live meetings, including conferences and interviews, with potential and actual PROPOSERS and staff during any and all phases of this RFP process.

The interview, only if interviews are required, will occur in accordance with the RFP Schedule. The PROPOSER will be advised of the specific time and place. PROPOSERS will be provided information with regard to specific accommodations that will be made when they are provided the specific place and time of interviews. Submission of a proposal does not guarantee the Proposer an interview.

3.8 Accuracy in Reporting Requested Information

Information submitted as part of the proposal will be subject to verification. Inaccurate information or information that is misleading will, at the sole discretion of SolTrans, be grounds for removal of a proposal from further consideration. Should a PROPOSER be awarded a Contract as a result of this RFP, inaccurate or misleading information included in the proposal and subsequently discovered by SolTrans will be, at SolTrans' sole discretion, grounds for default.

October 26, 2017

SECTION 4. PROPOSAL REQUIREMENTS

4.1 Performance Requirement

The successful PROPOSER (hereafter "CONTRACTOR") will be required, at all times during the terms of the Contract, to perform all services diligently, carefully, and in a professional manner; and to furnish all labor, supervision, as required under the Contract. Any proposal submitted must be for the entire scope of services. The CONTRACTOR shall conduct all work in the CONTRACTOR's own name and as an independent contractor, and not in the name of, or as an agent for SolTrans.

4.2 Content of Technical Proposals

Technical proposal shall be in a separate sealed envelope and clearly marked "Technical Proposal for 2017-RFP-05 Comprehensive Operational Analysis"

The following items must be included in the PROPOSER'S technical proposal for it to be considered complete and responsive.

☐ Documentation of Qualifications and Related Experience

This section of the proposal should demonstrate the ability of the Contractor to satisfactorily perform the required work by way of its demonstrated competence and experience in the services to be provided; the nature and relevance of similar work currently being performed or recently completed; competitive advantages over other firms in the same industry; strength and financial stability, and supportive client references.

Proposer's proposed management team shall each have a minimum of five (5) years recent experience in the relevant field.

Provide a brief narrative description of your firm's background and experience in delivering Comprehensive Operational Analyses as described in the scope of services section of this RFP and as required by the contract. Explain why your firm is best qualified to provide the services.

PROPOSER shall include two organizational charts. The first chart illustrating the firm's staffing structure, including duties/titles and the second chart illustrating the names, reporting structure, brief job description, and number of years with PROPOSER'S firm for each of the proposed project team.

☐ Client References

Provide a client reference list of no fewer than three (3) for which the PROPOSER provides or has provided similiar services as those requested by SolTrans. Client references shall be current (where PROPOSER is currently providing services to the client) or recent (where within the past three calendar years PROPOSER has provided services to the client). The Client reference contact information shall include name of agency, contact person, telephone numbers, and a valid email. Indicate which of the clients are in the transit industry.

	Technical Approach and Methodology					
scope o Task-o	Describe your firm's approach, capacity, and management philosophy towards providing the scope of services described in the RFP. The Scope of Services is Objective-oriented, rather than Task-oriented, as it is left to the Proposer to provide a Task Approach that it believes will lead to greatest project success.					
meet th	This section should establish the Contractor's understanding of SolTrans' objectives, ability to meet the objectives, and provide a concise plan for how this will be accomplished. The proposal should also give particular attention to how the Contractor will approach becoming familiar enough with the infrastructure and core systems to function effectively.					
	scriptions should demonstrate your firm's and your team's experience relevant to the costs, conditions and delivery method of the work or projects listed in this RFP.					
	Implementation Plan					
the acti	ROPOSER shall include an Implementation Plan. This plan shall address, at a minimum, ivities and procedures that will be followed to ensure the smooth start-up of the project. an should also document training schedules, start-up plan, and acquisition of necessary nel, equipment, licenses and any other activities necessary to begin work on the scope of es.					
	Certifications, Forms and Declarations (Appendix A)					
PROP	OSER shall sign and complete the following forms:					
1.	Cost Proposal					
2.	Non-Collusion Affidavit for Contractor					
3.	Certification Regarding Debarment, Suspension, and other Responsibility Matters					
4.	Listing of Subcontractors					
4.3	Content of Cost Proposal					
	roposal shall be in a separate sealed envelope and clearly marked "Cost proposal for 2017-5 Comprehensive Operational Analysis"					
	llowing items must be included in the PROPOSER's Cost proposal for it to be considered ete and responsive.					
	Cost Proposal (Form 1, Appendix A)					

PROPOSER shall provide Cost proposals (using Appendix A, Form 1, Cost Proposal) which shall provide a proposed not-to-exceed amount for the project as described. PROPOSER shall identify separately the cost of any work described as "Optional" in the Scope of Work. PROPOSER shall also provide the hourly rate charged, listed by title and/or job description, that the proposer is offering, for the work to be performed under the not-to-exceed amount and the Optional item amounts. Rates shall include all overhead, profits, taxes, and insurance. Vendor may separately bill SolTrans only for direct travel and printing costs. Cost proposals must also include the estimated number of hours and overall cost to perform the services described in the Scope of Services. Cost proposals shall be submitted in a separate sealed envelope and clearly marked as the Cost Proposal.

It is anticipated that any additional tasks during the term of the contract will be negotiated, and that the hourly rates for such tasks would be those established in the Cost Proposal.

4.4 Insurance

Insurance must be provided for in accordance with the Draft Contract in Appendix B.

4.5 Willingness to Accept Proposed Arrangements

Submission of a proposal constitutes an offer to enter into a binding legal contract with SolTrans on all of the terms specified in this RFP, including Appendix A - Required Forms, and Appendix B - Draft Standard Contract.

October 26, 2017

SECTION 5. EVALUATION AND SELECTION

5.1 Evaluation and Selection Process

Proposals submitted in response to this RFP will be evaluated by the Evaluation Committee established by SolTrans, in accordance with the criteria and procedures set forth in this Request for Proposals. This section incorporates those rights and procedures noted in RFP Section 1.3 - SolTrans' Rights.

The primary desire of Solano County Transit for this procurement is to ensure an award will be made based on the highest quality of service that best matches Solano County Transit's requirements using the Best Value methodology.

The Evaluation Committee will submit its recommendation to the SolTrans Board of Directors for an award to be made based upon the Evaluation Committees' determination of the responsible Proposer whose proposal is most advantageous to SolTrans.

5.2 Evaluation Criteria

The following items constitute the evaluation criteria (and their respective weights), which SolTrans will use in evaluating proposals submitted in response to this RFP.

Technical Proposal

Understanding of Project/Proposed Approach	5 Points Maximum	21 points
Work/Task Plan	5 Points Maximum	Maximum
Project Deliverables	3 Points Maximum	
Project Team Qualifications/Experience	5 Points Maximum	
Firm Experience	3 Points Maximum	
Cost Proposal	7 Points	7 points Maximum
Grand Total of Written Points		28 POINTS

PROPOSERS who remain in the competitive range following the initial evaluation of written proposals may be invited (only if interviews are required) to demonstrate their qualifications, experience and project approach before the Evaluation Committee. There will not be a separate "interview" score. The Evaluation Committee may raise or lower criteria scores based on information and clarifications gained during the interview process. Reasons for such changes will be documented.

SolTrans reserves the right to make an award solely on a PROPOSERS' written proposals alone, and is not required to conduct interviews.

5.3 Notification to Unsuccessful PROPOSERS

All PROPOSERS shall be notified of SolTrans Evaluation Committee's recommendations by way of a Notice of Intent to Award (this will serve as the final committee recommendation) within five (5) working days of said recommendation.

October 26, 2017

SECTION 6. PROTEST PROCEDURES

6.1 Definitions

The following terms as may be used in this section are defined below:

- a. "Proposal" refers to an offer or proposal as used in the context of this Request for Proposals.
- b. "Day" refers to working day of SolTrans, where SolTrans Administrative Office, located at 311 Sacramento Street is open to the public.
- c. "Date of Notification of Intent to Award" refers to the calendar date that SolTrans communicates to PROPOSERS which proposing firms, corporation, partnership or individual are recommended for award.
- d. "File" or "Submit" refers to date and time of receipt by SolTrans of protest materials.
- e. "Interested Party" means an actual or prospective PROPOSER whose direct economic interest would be affected by the award of Contract or by failure to award Contract.
- f. "Protester" refers to interested party filing a protest or appeal.
- g. "FTA" means Federal Transit Administration.

6.2 Protest Procedures

Filing Procedure:

Protests dealing with restrictive specifications or alleged improprieties in solicitation must be filed no later than ten (10) working days prior to bid opening or closing date for receipt of proposals. Any other protest must be filed no later than three (3) working days after:

- 1. Notification of Intent to Award is issued for award of contract if the contract is awarded by SolTrans Board per staff recommendation; or
- 2. Notification of Award is issued if the SolTrans Board has delegated award authority to the Purchasing Agent or SolTrans Board does not award the contract according to the Notification of Intent to Award.

Protests shall be in writing and addressed to the Executive Director.

The protest shall identify the protestor, contain a statement officially declaring a protest and describing the reasons for the protest, and provide any supporting documentation. Additional materials in support of the initial protest will only be considered if filed within the time limit specified above. The protest shall indicate the ruling or relief desired from SolTrans.

Confidentiality:

Materials submitted by a protester will not be withheld from any interested party, except to the extent that the withholding of information is permitted or required by law or regulation. If the protest contains proprietary material, a statement advising of this fact may be affixed to the front page of the protest document and the alleged proprietary information must be so identified wherever it appears.

Withholding of Award:

When a protest is filed before opening of bids or closing date of proposals, the bids will not be opened prior to resolution of the protest, and when the protest is filed before award, the award will not be made prior to resolution of the protest, unless the Awarding Authority determines that:

- a) Items to be procured are urgently needed, or delivery or performance will be unduly delayed by failure to make award promptly; or
- b) Failure to make award will cause undue harm to SolTrans.

In the event an award is to be made while a protest is pending, the Federal Transit Administration shall be notified if Federal funding is involved.

Processing the Request:

- a) The Executive Director shall respond to the protestor within five (5) working days of receiving the protest. A conference on the merits of the protest may be held with the protester.
- b) Any additional information required by SolTrans from the protester shall be submitted as expeditiously as possible, but no later than three (3) days after receipt of such request.

Notification:

The Executive Director shall notify the protester of a decision regarding the protest no later than ten (10) days following receipt of all relevant information.

Appeal:

If a protester is not satisfied with the decision made by the Executive Director the protester may appeal the decision to the Awarding Authority by way of a letter to the Executive Director no later than three (3) working days after notification of denial of the protest by the Executive Director. If Federal funds are involved, the protester may file protest with the Federal Transit Administration appealing the final decision of the Awarding Authority. Review by FTA will be limited to:

a) Violation of Federal law or regulations.

b) Violation of SolTrans' protests procedures described herein, or failure by SolTrans to review protest.

Protests must be filed with FTA (with a concurrent copy to SolTrans) within five (5) days after the Awarding Authority renders a final decision, or five (5) days after the protester knows, or has reason to know, that the Awarding Authority failed to render a final decision. After five (5) days, SolTrans will confirm with FTA that FTA has not received protest on the contract in question.

Circular 4220.1F, the FTA's Third Party Contracting Guidance, is available for review at SolTrans office. A copy may be obtained from FTA at the following address:

Federal Transit Administration Region IX 201 Mission Street – Suite 2210 San Francisco, California 94105

SolTrans shall not be responsible for any protests not filed in a timely manner with FTA.

In the event an award is to be made while a protest is pending, the Federal Transit Administration shall be notified if Federal funding is involved.

Page 14 October 26, 2017

SECTION 7. SCOPE OF SERVICES

NOTE: For the purposes of Section 7 "Scope of Services," the term "Contractor" or "Consultant" represents the successful PROPOSER(S).

Solano County Transit (SolTrans) requests proposals from qualified firms or consultant teams ("Vendors") to undertake a Comprehensive Operational Analysis (COA) of its current local fixed-route bus and general public demand-response services. This analysis should lead to recommendations for program and service design and improvements for overall system efficiency and operational effectiveness.

This study should examine all possible alternatives to address the existing services, as well as currently known, but unmet, service requests and service requests that are anticipated in conjunction with new areas of development or redevelopment. In addition, this study should define an on-going methodology for system evaluation and updated performance guidelines.

7.1 Project Overview

SolTrans seeks to optimally allocate its resources to provide the highest quality of service to the community in order to maximize ridership and define an on-going evaluation methodology.

SolTrans is the public transportation provider for the Cities of Vallejo and Benicia including express services connecting those communities to the remainder of Solano County and rapid transit stations located in neighboring counties. SolTrans provides 1.3 million annual rides on daily fixed-route local and express bus routes, ADA Complementary Paratransit, General Public Dial-a-Ride in the City of Benicia, and administers a local taxi scrip program. SolTrans has a fleet of 59 vehicles (47 fixed-route and 12 demand response) – covering approximately 2 million annual miles.

SolTrans' weekday local service period varies by route but is generally 5:30 a.m. until 8:00 p.m. requiring a peak pullout of 19 buses. Three additional routes to serve the Benicia and Vallejo public schools. On Saturday, most local routes operate from 7:00 a.m. until 6:30 p.m. Sunday service is limited to two routes that each operate for a 3 to 4 hours in the morning and another 3 to 4 hours in the late afternoon.

SolTrans' non-ADA demand response services include General Public Dial-a-Ride and local taxi scrip. The General Public Dial-a-Ride service operates with one bus within the City of Benicia, between the hours of 6:00 a.m. and 8:00 p.m. on weekdays and between 7:00 a.m. and 7:00 p.m. on Saturdays, with no Sunday service. The local taxi scrip program is not fully general public, as it is limited to Seniors and those with a disability (including Medicare recipients below the age of 65). It provides a 50% discount on the price of local taxi trips within or between Benicia and Vallejo and may be used at any time of day or day of the week.

The COA is intended to evaluate and restructure SolTrans local and demand-responsive services. The project will *exclude* detailed consideration of express routes operated by SolTrans under the SolanoExpress brand. These routes are currently undergoing revisions as a result of cooperative work between SolTrans and its Solano County partners. Per SolTrans Board of Directors

commentary, solutions "outside the box" shall be considered where appropriate for specific situations.

7.2 Project Objectives

The Vendor shall:

- 1. Analyze the performance of SolTrans' fixed-route and demand-responsive local services, including:
 - a. Existing fixed-route running times compared to scheduled;
 - b. Spatial and temporal ridership patterns within fixed routes;
 - c. Spatial and temporal ridership patterns within demand-response services;
 - d. Review of land-use, population, and travel data to identify portions of the cities that are relatively over- or under-served.
- 2. Examine the efficiency and effectiveness of the current system:
 - a. Review of the transit route structure and demand response service design;
 - b. Review of the service levels including transit service frequencies as well as time of the day, evening and weekend coverage;
 - c. Document On-Time Performance and identify causes of problems in meeting standards and expectations.
- 3. Develop recommendations to address service needs, including but not limited to:
 - a. New fixed route services, demand-response programs, and other suitable alternatives;
 - b. Discontinuation of non-productive routes/services;
 - c. Revised running times, headways, schedules, and/or service span by route;
 - d. Realignment of existing services;
 - e. Replacement of fixed-route service with demand-response service, or vice-versa;
 - f. Modification of demand-response service programs potentially including deletion of existing programs and implementation of new programs.
- 4. Identify methodologies for the on-going evaluation of the fixed-route and demand-response systems.
- 5. Document expected future system needs based on housing and development plans and projections for the local area.
- 2017-RFP-05 Comprehensive Operational Analysis

7.3 Resources

SolTrans will provide all available information and resources, which may facilitate this study, to the Vendor. Some of these resources are identified below. The Vendor should propose any additional information that may be helpful in its analysis.

1. Previous Studies and Analysis

Elements of SolTrans' local system have previously been studied on several recent occasions. Among the reference materials that the Vendor should expect to review for conclusions as well as deficiencies are the regularly-published Short-Range Transit Plans, the 2014 Service Restructuring Project, the Vallejo Transit 2008 and 2010 Service Restructuring, and the 2008 City of Vallejo Community-Based Transportation Plan.

2. Ridership Data

All fixed-route ridership data is collected utilizing a combination of the GFI Farebox system, Cubic "Clipper" regional smart-card system, and Automated Passenger Counters provided through the Avail CAD/AVL system. Demand-responsive buses are equipped with GFI Fareboxes only. Ridership data for taxi scrip is provided as Excel reports from taxi providers.

3. Financial Data

SolTrans will provide all available funding and budget information.

4. Customer Requests for Service

SolTrans can provide a list of active service requests that have not yet been addressed

5. Schedules/Blocking/Runcuts

SolTrans will provide printed public timetables and reports from the TMS scheduling system describing current services, as well as written route descriptions (left/right sheets) describing current current service patterns.

6. Operating Conditions

Schedule adherence/on-time performance data are available from the Avail CAD/AVL system.

7. Route Maps

SolTrans will provide route mapping information in the form of Google Transit Feed data and Google Earth .kml files. SolTrans will also provide existing ArcGIS data although it is outdated and poorly managed.

8. Demographic and Community Data

Information on community makeup and needs is available through generally published sources including Solano Transportation Authority, Metropolitan Transportation Commission, and Bureau of the Censes.

9. Survey Data

Recently-collected regional transit rider survey data will be provided. No additional surveying is planned as part of this project.

10. Additional Information

Vendor shall identify additional information that it expects will be needed to perform complete and correct analysis. SolTrans will identify the availability of that data and provide it if possible.

7.4 Expectations

1. Roles of Vendor and SolTrans

This project will be conducted primarily by the Vendor, working alongside SolTrans staff where staff expertise and knowledge are needed.

2. Work Tasks

The Vendor shall complete those tasks as spelled out in its approach to the project, which are negotiated in the final scope of work.

Specific tasks/deliverables required by SolTrans include:

- a. Establishment of a consistent set of achievable performance standards/measures;
- b. Identification of unserved/underserved ridership generators and connection opportunities;
- c. Measurement of On-Time Performance and identification of issues preventing achievement of on-time service delivery;
- d. Review of APC data and manual collection of data only as required to fill in gaps or errors in the necessary information to perform analysis;
- e. Deliver current route information and proposed route revisions in ArcGIS formats along with a suggested structure for maintaining the data going forward in ArcGIS;
- f. Identify market and community trends and their likely influences on transit needs for the next 5 to 10 years;
- g. Identify alternative transit programs not currently offered by SolTrans and evaluate situations in which those are likely to successfully supplement and/or replace current 2017-RFP-05 Comprehensive Operational Analysis

fixed-route and demand-response services. This analysis shall include both motorized and non-motorized modes to the extent they are relevant.

- h. (Option/Additional Cost Item) Perform analysis equivalent to the Title VI Program requirements identified in FTA Circular 4702.1B, sections IV.4 through IV.7. (SolTrans as a small reporter is not required to perform the complete range of these activities but may wish to do so as a way of understanding the impacts of any proposed changes.)
- i. Identification of proposed changes to each fixed-route service and demand-response program as well as potential system-level changes, for two scenarios: current level of funding, and 25% growth in service hours.
- j. Detailed listings for each proposed change of operating data (hours, miles, span, frequency).
- k. A system-level plan identifying several phases of changes starting with those changes most critical to agency success and reflecting a growth in hours over a five year period.

3. Reports

The Vendor shall develop draft reports on each task and submit these reports, as they are completed, to SolTrans for review and comment.

The Vendor shall prepare a Draft Final Report which summarizes all the task reports and includes: an executive summary; narrative description of the work performed; the project objectives met; methodologies used; analyses of the data collected utilizing charts, tables, graphs, and maps; and specific recommendations based on the results of the analysis.

After SolTrans reviews, the Vendor shall prepare a Final Report incorporating comments from the Draft Final Report.

4. Meetings and Presentations

The Vendor shall propose a series of meetings at significant milestones during the project with SolTrans and partner agency staff to keep SolTrans informed and to provide the Vendor with sufficient opportunity for information gathering and feedback on the Draft Final Report.

The Vendor shall provide three public meeting/workshop/study session opportunities at different stages of the project.

The meeting schedule shall also include two presentations to the SolTrans Board of Directors or advisory committees.

5. Implementation Assistance

The Vendor shall help SolTrans staff implement recommendations approved by SolTrans. This shall include an outline of the sequence and timing for implementing components of the service plan.

2017-RFP-05 Comprehensive Operational Analysis

APPENDIX A - REQUIRED FORMS

FORM 1 – COST PROPOSAL

2017-RFP-05 Comprehensive Operational Analysis

The proposed cost of the work shall be stated as a "Not to Exceed" amount based on the Scope of Work as defined herein.

Not-to-Exceed Amount (enter here):	

Work performed shall be invoiced on a monthly basis at hourly rates as listed below. These hourly rates shall also be used as the basis for negotiating any and all changes to the Scope of Work once Contract performance has begun. The hourly rate should be fully burdened, including all costs, benefits, and overhead associated with position and description proposed. In addition to the prime contractor rates, this sheet should include any and all hourly rates from subcontractors proposed to meet the RFP Scope of Services. Subcontractor rates should include any prime contractor overhead associated with subcontractor management.

POSITION	DESCRIPTION	RATE/HR*	Estimated Number of Work Hours

Please review the Standard Contract Compensation terms before submitting the Rate Proposal.

THE OFFEROR ACKNOWLEDGES RECEIPT OF AND AGREES THAT IT HAS READ AND UNDERSTOOD THE ENTIRE REQUEST FOR PROPOSAL, AND ITS RATE

2017-RFP-05 Comprehensive Operational Analysis

					RMS PROVIDED IN TI ENDA (IF ANY):	HE
#1	#2	#3	#4	#5	(Please Initial)	
IN CON	MPLIANCE WI	TH THIS SOL	ICITATION,	THE UNDE	RSIGNED OFFEROR	
HAVIN	G EXAMINED	THE REQUE	EST FOR PRO	POSAL ANI	D BEING FAMILIAR V	VITH
THE CO	ONDITIONS T	O BE MET, SU	JBMITS THE	ATTACHEI	D. AN INDIVIDUAL	
AUTHO	ORIZED TO BI	ND THE COM	IPANY MUS	Γ SIGN BEL	OW. FAILURE TO EX	ECUTE
THIS P	ORTION MAY	RESULT IN	PROPOSAL R	EJECTION.		
Signatu	re of Authorize	d Official:			_Date:	
TC: 41			D	· ANT		
Title:			P	rint Name:		

FORM 2 – CERTIFICATION REGARDING LOBBYING

49 CFR PART 20-Certification for Contracts, Grants, Loans, and Cooperative Agreements

(To be submitted with each bid or offer exceeding \$100,000)

The undersigned [Contractor] certifies, to the best of his or her knowledge and belief, that:

- (1) No Federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid, by or on behalf of the undersigned, to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of an agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with the awarding of any Federal contract, the making of any Federal grant, the making of any Federal loan, the entering into of any cooperative agreement, and the extension, continuation, renewal, amendment, or modification of any Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement.
- (2) If any funds other than Federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid to any person for making lobbying contacts to an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with this Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement, the undersigned shall complete and submit Standard Form--LLL, "Disclosure Form to Report Lobbying," in accordance with its instructions [as amended by "Government wide Guidance for New Restrictions on Lobbying," 61 Fed. Reg. 1413 (1/19/96). Note: Language in paragraph (2) herein has been modified in accordance with Section 10 of the Lobbying Disclosure Act of 1995 (P.L. 104-65, to be codified at 2 U.S.C. 1601, et seq.)]
- (3) The undersigned shall require that the language of this certification be included in the award documents for all subawards at all tiers (including subcontracts, subgrants, and contracts under grants, loans, and cooperative agreements) and that all subrecipients shall certify and disclose accordingly.

This certification is a material representation of fact upon which reliance was placed when this transaction was made or entered into. Submission of this certification is a prerequisite for making or entering into this transaction imposed by 31, U.S.C. § 1352 (as amended by the Lobbying Disclosure Act of 1995). Any person who fails to file the required certification shall be subject to a civil penalty of not less than \$10,000 and not more than \$100,000 for each such failure.

[Note: Pursuant to 31 U.S.C. \$1352(c)(1)-(2)(A), any person who makes a prohibited expenditure or fails to file or amend a required certification or disclosure form shall be subject to a civil penalty of not less than \$10,000 and not more than \$100,000 for each such expenditure or failure.]

The Contractor,	, certifies or affirms the truthfulness and accuracy of
each statement of its certification and di	sclosure, if any. In addition, the Contractor understands
and agrees that the provisions of 31 U.S	.C. A 3801, et seq., apply to this certification and
disclosure, if any.	
	
Signature of Contractor's Authorized Of	ficial
N. IT'd CO	1.000 : 1
Name and Title of Contractor's Authoriz	zed Official
Date	
\(\frac{1}{2} \)	

FORM 3 – NON-COLLUSION AFFIDAVIT FOR CONTRACTOR

STA'	TE OF CALIFORNIA
COU	NTY OF SOLANO
	declares and says:
1.	That he/she is the (owner, partner, representative, or agent) of
(COl	, hereinafter referred to as TTRACTOR) or (SUBCONTRACTOR).
2. certa	That he/she is fully informed regarding the preparation and contents of this proposal for n work in SolTrans, State of California.
3.	That his/her proposal is genuine and is not collusive or a sham proposal.
indiropo propo with conn propo	That any of its officers, owners, agents, representatives, employees, or parties in interest, ding its affiliates, has not in any way colluded, conspired, connived or agreed, directly or actly, with any other CONTRACTOR, firm, or person to submit a collusive or sham sal in connection with such contract or to refrain to submitting a proposal in connection such contract, or has in any manner, directly or indirectly, sought by unlawful agreement or vance with any other CONTRACTOR, firm, or person to fix the price or prices in said sal, or to secure through collusion, conspiracy, connivance, or unlawful agreement any stage against SolTrans or any person interested in the proposed contract; and,
•	That the price or prices quoted in the proposal are fair and proper and are not tainted by ollusion, conspiracy, connivance, or unlawful agreement on the part of the CONTRACTOR of its agents, owners, representatives, employees, or parties in interest, including its ate.
I cert	fy (or declare) under penalty of perjury, that the foregoing is true and correct.
Date	this, day of, 2017 at, California.
Signe	d:
Title	

FORM 4 – CERTIFICATION OF PRIMARY PARTICIPANT REGARDING RESPONSIBILITY MATTERS

The Primary Participantto the best of its knowledge and belief, t	(Name of CONTRACTOR) certifies hat it and its principals:
judgment rendered against them for comwith obtaining, attempting to obtain, or jor contract under a public transaction; vi	iod preceding this proposal been convicted or had a civil mission of fraud or a criminal offense in connection performing a public (Federal, state or local) transaction iolation of Federal or state antitrust statutes or gery, bribery, falsification or destruction of records, olen property;
	ent for or otherwise criminally or civilly charged by a scal) with commission of any of the offenses enumerated d
c. Have not within a three year peritransactions or contracts (Federal, state of	iod preceding this proposal had one or more public or local) terminated for default.
If the primary participant is unable to ce participant shall attach an explanation to	ortify to any of the statements in this certification, the othis certification.
CERTIFIES OR AFFIRMS THE TRUT OF THE STATEMENTS SUBMITTED	(Name of CONTRACTOR) THFULNESS AND ACCURACY OF THE CONTENTS OON OR WITH THIS CERTIFICATION AND SIONS OF 31 USC SECTIONS 3801 ET SEQ. ARE
Signature of Authorized Official	Title
	corporate secretary) for the certifies authority under state and local law to comply with the ion above has been legally made.
Signature of Attorney/Secretary	Date

FORM 5 – LISTING OF SUBCONTRACTORS

The CONTRACTOR declares that it has contacted the subcontractors listed below, and has made arrangements covering hourly rates and other terms which may materially affect the Contract, contingent upon successfully entering into a contract with SolTrans, with the following subcontractors:

	Name/Address of Subcontractor	DBE? yes/no	Amount of Subcontract	Description of Work		
1.						
2.						
3.						
4.						
5.						
6.						
NOTE: The above DBE/EEO Affidavit is part of CONTRACTOR'S Proposal. Signing this Proposal on the signature portion thereof shall also constitute signature of this DBE/EEO Affidavit.						
SIGNATURE DATE						

COMPANY NAME

TITLE

FORM 6 – CONTRACTOR QUESTIONNAIRE

Proposers and their subconsultants must complete the Vendor Registration & Addenda Request Form HERE ¹.

If any Proposer has difficulty using or accessing the forms above, please contact (707) 656-2012 or pat@soltransride.com at least 3 days prior to deadline for submission of Proposals.

_

¹http://www.soltransride.com/about/doing-business-with-soltrans/vendor-registration-form/

APPENDIX B - SOLTRANS STANDARD CONTRACT

SolTrans Standard Contract is attached as APPENDIX B. It is not formatted like the rest of the RFP, and has been incorporated as a "Stand Alone" PDF document into the RFP. In limited circumstances SolTrans may, but is not bound, to make changes to the Standard Contract. Any requested changes to the contract must be addressed prior to submission of the proposal. Conditional proposals are not typically accepted, and may be rejected as non-responsive to the proposal. Reviewing the standard contract is important, and proposers will be bound by their submission, under the terms of this standard contract.

1. Project Description: Comprehensive Operational Analysis

2.	This Contract is entered into between the Solano County Transit (SolTrans) and the Contractor
	named below.

Contractor's Name: [successful proposer] Business Form: [orginization form]

- 3. The Term of this Contract is: From date of execution of contract to [termination date].
- 4. The maximum amount of this Contract is: [Not to Exceed Amount]
- 5. The CONTRACTOR agrees to comply with the terms and conditions of the following exhibits which are by this reference made a part of this Contract and incorporated herein as though set forth in full:
 - Exhibit A Scope of Work
 - Exhibit B Budget Detail and Payment Provisions
 - Exhibit C General Terms and Conditions

THE PARTIES HAVE EXECUTED THIS CON 2017.	TRACT ON THE DAY OF
SOLANO COUNTY TRANSIT	CONTRACTOR
ByBETH KRANDA, Executive Director	By[Company signature authority], [title]
Approved as to form:	
By:	nunsel

IN CONSIDERATION OF THE MUTUAL PROMISES CONTAINED IN THIS CONTRACT,

SolTrans Contact Information

Beth Kranda, Executive Director SolTrans 311 Sacramento St. Vallejo, CA 94590 Attn: Michael Abegg Telephone: (707) 736-6983

Contractor Contact Information

[Contractor Project Manager] [Company Contact Street Address] [Company Contact City, State, CIP [Company Contact Phone] [Company Contact Email]

CONTRACT MUST BE EXECUTED BEFORE WORK CAN COMMENCE

EXHIBIT A

SCOPE OF WORK

1. Specified Documents.

Contractor shall perform those services specified in detail here. Contractor's services are described in various attachments and exhibits, each of which is incorporated into this Contract by this reference which define and describe the Project to be undertaken by Contractor. SolTrans has materially relied upon the representations of Contractor as may have been made in SolTrans' selection of Contractor for this Project. Contractor agrees to perform or secure the performance of all specified services in their entirety within the maximum payment specified herein. Said Scope of Services consists of, and includes, the following documents:

- a. SolTrans Staff Report to SolTrans Board Dated [staff report date], and approved by SolTrans Board on [Board Action];
- b. SolTrans' Solicitation: 2017-RFP-05- Comprehensive Operational Analysis;
- c. Contractor's written response to the Solicitation dated [Date of accepted proposal];
- d. Contractor's Cost Proposal; and, further all statements and representations of Contractor made during their presentation to SolTrans' selection board and thereafter to the officers and employees of SolTrans who have participated in the determination to contract with Contractor for this Project. Those documents, presentations and discussions are material representations upon which SolTrans has relied in selecting and contracting with Contractor and shall be utilized in any matter in which interpretation of this Contract is required.

2. General Scope of Work

General Scope of the RFP

- 3. Tasks
- 4. Deliverables

EXHIBIT B

BUDGET DETAIL AND PAYMENT PROVISIONS

- **A.** <u>Compensation</u>. This is a "not to exceed" contract. Contractor shall be paid, as full compensation for the satisfactory completion of the work, in amount not to exceed [Not to Exceed Amount], as set forth on Contractor's "Cost/Fee Proposal" which includes all applicable surcharges such as taxes, insurance, and fringe benefits, as well as indirect costs, overhead and profit allowance, subcontractor's costs, travel, materials and supplies.
- **B.** <u>Progress Payments</u>. Payment for Contractor's services shall be due in the amounts agreed upon, if any, upon acceptance by Project Manager of those deliverables marking completion of a particular portion or period of the Project and as invoiced in accordance with Contractor's proposal.
- **C.** <u>Maximum Payment</u>. Subject only to duly executed amendments, it is expressly understood and agreed that in no event will the total compensation to be paid Contractor under this Contract exceed the sums set forth herein unless pursuant to written amendment of this Contract approved by SolTrans Board.
- D. <u>Method of Payment.</u> Contractor shall submit an invoice identifying the Project deliverable or milestone, along with a brief status statement of the Study's progress to date for which payment is sought, no later than thirty days after SolTrans' acceptance of such deliverable/milestone. SolTrans shall endeavor to make payments within thirty (30) days of receipt of an acceptable invoice, approved by the Project Manager or a designated representative. All invoices shall be made in writing and delivered or mailed to the SolTrans Project Manager as follows:

Accounts Payable SolTrans 311 Sacramento St. Vallejo, CA 94590 Attn: Michael Abegg

E. <u>Cost/Fee Proposal</u> If Contractor has submitted a written Cost/Fee Proposal or Summary, that document is attached as Attachment 1 to Exhibit B and incorporated into this Exhibit as though set forth in full.

Unless Milestone payments are established in the Contractors Cost/Fee Proposal or Summary, Contractor shall invoice no more often than every month, and shall set forth in the invoice the hours worked, progress made, and provide adequate documentation regarding materials utilized during performance of the work.

Travel time to any SolTrans worksite in the Cities of Vallejo and Benicia will not be paid to the Contractor, and any related overhead should be figured into the total hourly rate. Mileage (at the then current IRS rate) and travel time and reasonable expenses will be paid for any travel agreed to in advance by SolTrans, and should be included in the invoice.

EXHIBIT C

GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS

1. Conflict With Caltrans Or Federal Provisions

In those circumstances where Caltrans or Federal funds are involved, those Caltrans or Federal provisions shall control over a General Term or Condition.

2. Closing out

SolTrans will pay Contractor's final invoice for payment providing Contractor has completed all obligations undertaken pursuant to this Contract. Contractor is responsible for SolTrans' receipt of a final invoice for payment 60 days after termination or completion of this Contract.

3. Time

Time is of the essence in all terms and conditions of this Contract.

4. Time of Performance

Work will not begin, nor claims paid for services under this Contract until all Certificates of Insurance, business and professional licenses/certificates, IRS ID number, signed W-9 form, or other applicable licenses or certificates are on file with SolTrans' Contract Manager.

5. Termination

- A. This Contract may be terminated by SolTrans or Contractor, at any time, with or without cause, upon 30 days written notice from one to the other, unless otherwise provided for elsewhere in the Contract.
- B. SolTrans may terminate this Contract immediately upon notice of Contractor's malfeasance.
- C. Following termination, SolTrans will reimburse Contractor for all expenditures made in good faith that are unpaid at the time of termination not to exceed the maximum amount payable under this Contract unless Contractor is in default of the Contract.

6. Signature Authority

The parties executing this Contract certify that they have the proper authority to bind their respective entities to all terms and conditions set forth in this Contract.

7. Warranty

- A. SolTrans relies upon Contractor's professional ability and training as a material inducement to enter into this Contract. Contractor warrants that Contractor will perform the work according to generally accepted professional practices and standards and the requirements of applicable federal, state and local laws. SolTrans' acceptance of Contractor's work shall not constitute a waiver or release of Contractor from professional responsibility.
- B. Contractor further warrants that Contractor possesses current valid appropriate licensure, including, but not limited to, drivers license, professional license, certificate of tax-exempt status, or permits, required to perform the work under this Contract.

8. Best Efforts

Contractor warrants that Contractor will, at all times, faithfully, industriously and to the best of his/her/its ability, experience and talent, perform to SolTrans' reasonable satisfaction.

9. Default

- A. If Contractor defaults in Contractor's performance, SolTrans shall promptly notify Contractor in writing. If Contractor fails to cure a default within 30 days after notification, or if the default requires more than 30 days to cure and Contractor fails to commence to cure the default within 30 days after notification, then Contractor's failure shall terminate this Contract.
- B. If Contractor fails to cure default within the specified period of time, SolTrans may elect to cure the default and any expense incurred shall be payable by Contractor to SolTrans.
- C. If SolTrans serves Contractor with a notice of default and Contractor fails to cure the default, Contractor waives any further notice of termination of this Contract.
- D. If this Contract is terminated because of Contractor's default, SolTrans shall be entitled to recover from Contractor all damages allowed by law.

10. Indemnification

Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless SolTrans, its officers, officials, employees and volunteers from and against all actions, causes of actions, damages, costs, liabilities, claims, losses, judgments, penalties and expenses of every type and description, including without limitation any fees and/or costs reasonably incurred by SolTrans' staff attorneys or contract attorneys and any and all costs, fees and expenses incurred in enforcing this provision (hereafter collectively referred to as "liabilities"), arising out of or in connection with any negligent act or omission, misconduct or other legal fault of Contractor, its officers, employees, sub-contractors, subcontractors or agents in connection with the performance or nonperformance of this Contract, whether or not SolTrans accepted or approved any service or work product performed or provided by Contractor hereunder, and whether or not such liabilities are litigated, settled or reduced to judgment. In the event that a final decision or judgment allocates liability by determining that any portion of damages awarded is attributable to SolTrans' negligence or willful misconduct, SolTrans shall pay the portion of damages which is allocated to SolTrans' negligence or willful misconduct, provided that SolTrans shall not be liable for any passive negligence of SolTrans, its officers, officials, employees and volunteers in reviewing, accepting or approving any service or work product performed or provided by Contractor.

Contractor shall, upon SolTrans' request, defend with counsel approved by SolTrans (which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld), at Contractor's sole cost and expense, any action, claim, suit, cause of action or portion thereof which asserts or alleges liabilities resulting from any allegedly negligent act, omission, misconduct or other legal fault of Contractor, its officers, employees, sub-contractors, subcontractors or agents in connection with the performance or nonperformance of this Contract, whether or not such action, claim, suit, cause of action or portion thereof is well founded or lacking in merit.

Acceptance of insurance certificates or endorsements required under this Contract does not relieve Contractor from liability under this Section 10 and shall apply to all damages and claims of every kind suffered, or alleged to have been suffered, by reason of Contractor's negligence, misconduct, or other legal fault regardless of whether or not such insurance policies shall have been determined

to be applicable to any of such damages or claims for damages. The provisions of this Section shall survive any termination of this Contract.

11. Insurance Requirements

Contractor shall procure and maintain for the duration of this Contract the following insurance:

Minimum Scope of Insurance:

Coverage shall be at least as broad as:

- 1. Insurance Services Office Commercial General Liability coverage ("occurrence" form CG 0001).
- 2. Insurance Services Office form number CA 0001 (Ed. 1/87) covering Automobile Liability, code 1 (any auto). If Contractor owns no vehicles, this requirement may be satisfied by a non-owned auto endorsement to the general liability policy described above. If Contractor or Contractor's employees will use personal autos in any way on this project, Contractor shall obtain evidence of personal auto liability coverage for each person.
- 3. Workers' Compensation insurance as required by the State of California and Employer's Liability insurance.
- 4. Errors and Omissions liability insurance appropriate to the Contractor's profession. Architect's and engineers' coverage is to be endorsed to include contractual liability.

Minimum Limits of Insurance:

CONTRACTOR shall maintain limits no less than:

- 1. General Liability: \$2,000,000 per occurrence for bodily injury, personal injury and property damage. If Commercial General Liability Insurance or other form with a general aggregate limit is used, either the general aggregate limit shall apply separately to this location or the general aggregate limit shall be twice the required occurrence limit.
- 2. Automobile Liability: \$2,000,000 per accident for bodily injury and property damage, combined single limit.
- 3. Employer's Liability: \$2,000,000 per accident for bodily injury or disease, and in the aggregate.
- 4. Errors and Omissions Liability: \$1,000,000 on a claims made basis.

Deductibles and Self-Insurance Retentions:

Any deductibles or self-insured retentions exceeding \$50,000 must be declared to and approved by SolTrans. At the option of SolTrans, either: the Contractor shall reduce or eliminate such deductibles or self-insured retentions with respect to SolTrans, its officers, officials, employees and volunteers; or Contractor shall provide a financial guarantee satisfactory to SolTrans guaranteeing payment of losses and related investigations, claim administration and defense expenses.

Other Insurance Provisions:

The general liability and automobile liability policies are to contain, or be endorsed to contain, the following provisions:

- 1. SolTrans, its officers, officials, employees and volunteers are to be covered as insureds with respect to the liability arising out of automobiles owned, leased, hired or borrowed by or on behalf of the Contractor, and with respect to liability arising out of work or operations by or on behalf of the Contractor including materials, parts or equipment furnished in connection with such work or operations. General liability coverage can be provided in the form of an endorsement to the Contractor's insurance or as a separate owner's policy.
- 2. For any claims related to this project, the Contractor's insurance coverage shall be primary insurance as respects SolTrans, its officers, officials, employees, and volunteers. Any insurance or self-insurance maintained by SolTrans, its officers, officials, employees and volunteers shall be excess of the Contractor's insurance and shall not contribute with it.
- 3. Should the above described policies be cancelled prior to the policies' expiration date, Contractor agrees that notice of cancellation will be delivered under the policy provisions.

Acceptability of Insurers:

Insurance is to be placed with insurers with a current A.M. Best's rating of no less than A:VII, unless otherwise acceptable to SolTrans.

Verification of Coverage:

Contractor shall furnish SolTrans with original certificate and amendatory endorsements effecting coverage required by this clause. The endorsements should be on forms provided by SolTrans or on other than SolTrans' forms, provided those endorsements or policies conform to the requirements stated in this clause. All certificates and endorsements are required to be received and approved by SolTrans before work commences. SolTrans reserves the right to require complete, certified copies of all required insurance policies, including endorsements effecting coverage required by these specifications at any time.

All insurance documents are to be sent to:

SolTrans Attn: SolTrans Legal Counsel 311 Sacramento St. Vallejo, CA 94590

Sub-Contractors:

Contractor shall include all sub-contractors as insureds under its policies or shall furnish separate certificates and endorsements for each sub-contractor. All coverages for sub-contractors shall be subject to all of the requirements stated above unless specifically waived by SolTrans in writing.

Forms of Endorsement:

Endorsements shall include the following provisions. SolTrans understands and agrees that variations in language may occur:

THIS ENDORSEMENT, EFFECTIVE	A.M
201, FOR POLICY NUMBER	, IS ISSUED TO THE
SOLANO COUNTY TRANSIT BY	
FOR (PROJECT DESCRIPTION OR	
TITLE)	

ADDITIONAL INSURED

IT IS UNDERSTOOD AND AGREED THAT SOLTRANS, ITS OFFICERS, OFFICIALS, EMPLOYEES AND VOLUNTEERS ARE NAMED AS ADDITIONAL INSUREDS ON THE GENERAL AND AUTOMOTIVE LIABILITY INSURANCES.

PRIMARY INSURANCE

IT IS FURTHER UNDERSTOOD AND AGREED THAT THE INSURANCE AFFORDED BY THIS POLICY SHALL BE CONSIDERED PRIMARY INSURANCE AS RESPECTS ANY OTHER VALID AND COLLECTIBLE INSURANCE SOLTRANS MAY POSSESS, INCLUDING ANY SELF INSURED RETENTION SOLTRANS MAY HAVE, AND ANY OTHER INSURANCE SOLTRANS DOES POSSESS SHALL BE CONSIDERED EXCESS INSURANCE ONLY.

CANCELLATION CLAUSE

WRITTEN NOTICE OF CANCELLATION SHALL BE GIVEN TO SOLTRANS IN THE EVENT OF CANCELLATION AND/OR REDUCTION IN COVERAGE OF ANY NATURE. SUCH NOTICE SHALL BE SENT TO:

SolTrans Attn: SolTrans Legal Counsel 311 Sacramento St. Vallejo, CA 94590

THIS PARAGRAPH SUPERSEDES THE CANCELLATION CLAUSE IN THE CERTIFICATE OF INSURANCE.

ALL OTHER TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THIS POLICY REMAIN UNCHANGED.

Authorized	Representative	

12. Independent Contractor

A. Contractor is an independent contractor and not an agent, officer or employee of SolTrans. The parties mutually understand that this Contract is by and between two independent contractors and is not intended to and shall not be construed to create the relationship of agent, servant, employee,

partnership, joint venture or association.

- B. Contractor shall have no claim against SolTrans for employee rights or benefits including, but not limited to, seniority, vacation time, vacation pay, sick leave, personal time off, overtime, medical, dental or hospital benefits, retirement benefits, Social Security, disability, Workers' Compensation, unemployment insurance benefits, civil service protection, disability retirement benefits, paid holidays or other paid leaves of absence.
- C. Contractor is solely obligated to pay all applicable taxes, deductions and other obligations including, but not limited to, federal and state income taxes, withholding, Social Security, unemployment, disability insurance, Workers' Compensation and Medicare payments. Contractor shall indemnify and hold SolTrans harmless from any liability which SolTrans may incur because of Contractor's failure to pay such obligations.
- D. As an independent contractor, Contractor is not subject to the direction and control of SolTrans except as to the final result contracted for under this Contract. SolTrans may not require Contractor to change Contractor's manner of doing business, but may require redirection of efforts to fulfill this Contract.
- E. Contractor may provide services to others during the same period Contractor provides service to SolTrans under this Contract.
- F. Any third persons employed by Contractor shall be under Contractor's exclusive direction, supervision and control. Contractor shall determine all conditions of employment including hours, wages, working conditions, discipline, hiring and discharging or any other condition of employment.
- G. As an independent contractor, Contractor shall indemnify and hold SolTrans harmless from any claims that may be made against SolTrans based on any contention by a third party that an employer-employee relationship exists under this Contract.
- H. Contractor, with full knowledge and understanding of the foregoing, freely, knowingly, willingly and voluntarily waives the right to assert any claim to any right or benefit or term or condition of employment insofar as they may be related to or arise from compensation paid hereunder.

13. Commitment Of Key Contractor Personnel

In recognition of the special skill of Contractor's proposed "Project Team", if such a team has been proposed, SolTrans has relied upon the commitment by Contractor of certain key personnel assigned to this work by Contractor as well as an estimate of the commitment of their time to this Project, all as set forth in Contractor's Proposal found in Exhibit B. Substitution of any key personnel named in Exhibit A or a decrease in the commitment of time to be provided to the Project by such personnel of more than 10% requires the prior written approval of SolTrans. Contractor shall maintain records documenting compliance with this Article, which shall be subject to the audit requirements herein.

14. Responsibilities of Contractor

A. The parties understand and agree that Contractor possesses the requisite skills necessary to perform the work under this Contract and SolTrans relies upon such skills. Contractor pledges to perform the work skillfully and professionally. SolTrans' acceptance of Contractor's work does not constitute a release of Contractor from professional responsibility.

- B. Contractor verifies that Contractor has reviewed the scope of work to be performed under this Contract and agrees that in Contractor's professional judgment, the work can and shall be completed for costs within the maximum amount set forth in this Contract.
- C. To fully comply with the terms and conditions of this Contract, Contractor shall:
 - 1. Establish and maintain a system of accounts for budgeted funds that complies with generally accepted accounting principles for government agencies;
 - 2. Document all costs by maintaining complete and accurate records of all financial transactions associated with this Contract, including, but not limited to, invoices and other official documentation that sufficiently support all charges under this Contract;
 - 3. Submit monthly reimbursement claims for expenditures that directly benefit SolTrans;
 - 4. Along with monthly reimbursement claims contractor will submit their listing of subcontractors identifying the subtotaled portion of the claim that will be sent to each subcontractor and a running total of the total amounts paid to date to each subcontractor.
 - 5. Be liable for repayment of any disallowed costs identified through quarterly reports, audits, monitoring or other sources; and
 - 6. Retain financial, programmatic, client data and other service records for 4 years from the date of the end of the contract award or for 4 years from the date of termination, whichever is later.

15. Compliance with Law

- A. Contractor shall comply with all federal, state and local laws and regulations applicable to Contractor's performance, including, but not limited to, licensing, employment and purchasing practices, wages, hours and conditions of employment.
- B. Contractor warrants that all Contractor claims for payment or reimbursement by SolTrans will comply with the applicable Office of Management and Budget Circulars, particularly with respect to 2 CFR Part 225 and 2 CFR Part 230, as currently enacted or as may be amended throughout the term of this Contract.

16. Confidentiality

- A. Contractor shall prevent unauthorized disclosure of names and other SolTrans-identifying information, except for statistical information not identifying a particular project.
- B. Contractor shall not use SolTrans-specific information for any purpose other than carrying out Contractor's obligations under this Contract.
- C. Contractor shall promptly transmit to SolTrans all requests for disclosure of confidential information.
- D. Except as otherwise permitted by this Contract or authorized by SolTrans, Contractor shall not disclose any confidential information to anyone other than the State without prior written authorization from SolTrans.
- E. For purposes of this section, identity shall include, but not be limited to, name, identifying number, symbol or other client identifying particulars, such as fingerprints, voice print or photograph.

17. Conflict of Interest

- A. Contractor warrants that Contractor and/or Contractor's employees and/or their immediate families and/or Board of Directors and/or officers have no interest, including, but not limited to, other projects or independent contracts, and shall not acquire any interest, direct or indirect, including separate contracts for the work to be performed hereunder, which conflicts with the rendering of services under this Contract. Contractor shall employ or retain no such person while rendering services under this Contract. Services rendered by Contractor's associates or employees shall not relieve Contractor from personal responsibility under this clause.
- B. Contractor has an affirmative duty to disclose to SolTrans in writing the name(s) of any person(s) who have an actual, potential or apparent conflict of interest.

18. Drug Free Workplace

Contractor warrants that Contractor is knowledgeable of Government Code section 8350 et seq., regarding a drug free workplace and shall abide by and implement its statutory requirements.

19. Health and Safety Standards

Contractor shall abide by all health and safety standards set forth by the State of California and/or the SolTrans pursuant to the Injury and Illness Prevention Program. If applicable, Contractor must receive all health and safety information and training.

20. Audits and Inspection of Record

- A. Contractor shall permit SolTrans and its/their authorized representatives to have access to Contractor's books, records, accounts, and any and all work products, materials, and other data relevant to this Contract, including Contractor's place of business, for the purpose of making an audit, examination, excerpt and transcription during the term of this Contract and for a period of four (4) years thereafter. Contractor shall in no event dispose of, destroy, alter, or mutilate said books, records, accounts, work products, materials and data for that period of time.
- B. Contractor further agrees to include in all its subcontracts hereunder a provision to the effect that the subcontractor agrees that SolTrans or any of its/their duly authorized representatives shall have access to and the right to examine any directly pertinent books, documents, papers, and records of such subcontractor for the term of this Contract.
- C. The State, the State Auditor, SolTrans, Federal Highway Administration (FHWA), or any duly authorized representative of the federal government shall have access to any books, records and documents of the Contractor that are pertinent to the contract for audit, examination, excerpts, and transactions, and copies thereof shall be furnished if requested. This provision shall be applicable to subcontractors.

21. Nondiscrimination

- A. In rendering services under this Contract, Contractor shall comply with all applicable federal, state and local laws, rules and regulations and shall not discriminate based on age, ancestry, color, gender, marital status, medical condition, national origin, physical or mental disability, race, religion, sexual orientation, or other protected status.
- B. Further, Contractor shall not discriminate against its employees, which includes, but is not limited to, employment upgrading, demotion or transfer, recruitment or recruitment advertising, layoff or

termination, rates of pay or other forms of compensation and selection for training, including apprenticeship.

22. Subcontractor and Assignment

- A. Services under this Contract are deemed to be personal services.
- B. Contractor shall not subcontract any work under this Contract nor assign this Contract or monies due without the prior written consent of SolTrans' Contract Manager, subject to any required state or federal approval.
- C. If SolTrans consents to the use of Subcontractors, Contractor shall require and verify that its subcontractors maintain insurance meeting all the requirements stated in Section 11 above.
- D. Assignment by Contractor of any monies due shall not constitute an assignment of the Contract.

23. Unforeseen Circumstances

Contractor is not responsible for any delay caused by natural disaster, war, civil disturbance, labor dispute or other cause beyond Contractor's reasonable control, provided Contractor gives written notice to SolTrans of the cause of the delay within 10 days of the start of the delay.

24. Ownership of Documents

- A. SolTrans shall be the owner of and shall be entitled to possession of any computations, plans, correspondence or other pertinent data and information gathered by or computed by Contractor prior to termination of this Contract by SolTrans or upon completion of the work pursuant to this Contract.
- B. No material prepared in connection with the project shall be subject to copyright in the United States or in any other country.

25. Notice

- A. Any notice necessary to the performance of this Contract shall be given in writing by personal delivery or by prepaid first-class mail addressed as stated on the first page of this Contract.
- B. If notice is given by personal delivery, notice is effective as of the date of personal delivery. If notice is given by mail, notice is effective as of the day following the date of mailing or the date of delivery reflected upon a return receipt, whichever occurs first.

26. Nonrenewal

Contractor acknowledges that there is no guarantee that SolTrans will renew Contractor's services under a new contract following expiration or termination of this Contract. Contractor waives all rights to notice of non-renewal of Contractor's services.

27. SolTrans' Obligation Subject to Availability of Funds

A. SolTrans' obligation under this Contract is subject to the availability of authorized funds. SolTrans may terminate the Contract, or any part of the Contract work, without prejudice to any right or

remedy of SolTrans, for lack of appropriation of funds. If expected or actual funding is withdrawn, reduced or limited in any way prior to the expiration date set forth in this Contract, or any subsequent Amendment, SolTrans may, upon written Notice to the Contractor, terminate this Contract in whole or in part.

- B. Payment shall not exceed the amount allowable for appropriation by the SolTrans Board. If the Contract is terminated for non-appropriation:
 - i. SolTrans will be liable only for payment in accordance with the terms of this Contract for services rendered prior to the effective date of termination; and
 - ii. The Contractor shall be released from any obligation to provide further services pursuant to this Contract that are affected by the termination.
- C. Funding for this Contract beyond the current appropriation year is conditional upon appropriation by the SolTrans Board of sufficient funds to support the activities described in this Contract. Should such an appropriation not be approved, this Contract will terminate at the close of the current Appropriation Year.
- D. This Contract is void and unenforceable if all or part of federal or State funds applicable to this Contract are not available to SolTrans. If applicable funding is reduced, SolTrans may either:
 - (1) Cancel this Contract; or,
 - (2) Offer a contract amendment reflecting the reduced funding.

28. Changes and Amendments

- A. SolTrans may request changes in Contractor's scope of services. Any mutually agreed upon changes, including any increase or decrease in the amount of Contractor's compensation, shall be effective when incorporated in written amendments to this Contract.
- B. The party desiring the revision shall request amendments to the terms and conditions of this Contract in writing. Any adjustment to this Contract shall be effective only upon the parties' mutual execution of an amendment in writing.
- C. No verbal Contracts or conversations prior to execution of this Contract or requested Amendment shall affect or modify any of the terms or conditions of this Contract unless reduced to writing according to the applicable provisions of this Contract.

29. Choice of Law

The parties have executed and delivered this Contract in the County of Solano, State of California. The laws of the State of California shall govern the validity, enforceability or interpretation of this Contract. Solano County shall be the venue for any action or proceeding, in law or equity that may be brought in connection with this Contract.

30. Waiver

Any failure of a party to assert any right under this Contract shall not constitute a waiver or a termination of that right, under this Contract or any provision of this Contract.

31. Conflicts in the Contract Documents

The Contract documents are intended to be complementary and interpreted in harmony so as to avoid conflict. In the event of conflict in the Contract documents, the parties agree that the document providing the highest quality and level of service to SolTrans shall supersede any

inconsistent term in these documents.

32. Disbarment or Suspension of Contractor

- A. Contractor warrants that its officers, directors and employees (i) are not currently excluded, debarred, or otherwise ineligible to participate in state or federal transportation related projects and programs; (ii) have not been convicted of a criminal offense related to the provision of consultant services but have not yet been excluded, debarred, or otherwise declared ineligible to participate in state or federal transportation related programs or projects, and (iii) are not, to the best of its knowledge, under investigation or otherwise aware of any circumstances which may result in Contractor being excluded from participation in state or federal transportation related projects or programs.
- B. This representation and warranty shall be an ongoing representation and warranty during the term of this Contract and Contractor must immediately notify SolTrans of any change in the status of the representations and warranty set forth in this section.

33. Execution in Counterparts; Signatures by Facsimile or PDF

This Contract may be executed in duplicate originals, each of which is deemed to be an original, but when taken together shall constitute one instrument. Facsimile copies or copies delivered via email as a portable document format (pdf) file shall be deemed to be original copies.

34. Entire Contract

This Contract, including any exhibits referenced, constitutes the entire agreement between the parties and there are no inducements, promises, terms, conditions or obligations made or entered into by SolTrans or Contractor other than those contained.